MINUTES OF THE REGULAR ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON THURSDAY, JULY 12, 2018.

The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Zoning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works Meeting Room, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey, by Chairman Bleich.

Chairman Bleich stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.

ROLL CALL:
PRESENT:  Mrs. Keimel, Roy O’Reggio, Shawn Cahill, Jeff Tillery and Chairman Bleich
ABSENT:  Kalpesh Patel, Ronald Nolan, Steven Weisman 
Also present:
James Kinneally, Esq. and Laura Buckley, recording secretary.
It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call.
4.    
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mr. Kinneally states that application 18-ZB-24V, Michael and Brenda Malinosky, has been postponed to August 9, 2018, no further notice required. Application 18-ZB-25V, Marlon Aguilar, has been postponed until August 9, 2018-Must notice newspaper only. Application 18-ZB-03/04/05V Macedonia Church, has been postponed until Septebmer 27, 2018 with no further notice required.  Also, application 18-ZB-41V/55, Solar Me USA has been postponed until September 27, 2018-No further notice required.
5.
18-ZB-18V

Nilo Verdadero




Bulk Variance





Block 68.01, Lot 68.01; Zone: R-7.5





131 Edwards Avenue





Applicant proposes to construct a fence within a sanitary sewer 




easement. Variance also needed for five (5) accessory structures.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-601 Required – no open space, municipal drainage way, right-of-way or easement contiguous to any building shall be encroached upon or reduced in any manner

Proposed- a fence located within the sanitary sewer easement


21-3b Accessory Building



Required – a maximum of two accessory structures



Proposed – five accessory structures (existing)




Action to be taken prior to September 2, 2018
Nilo Verdadero and Patricia Verdadero are both sworn in to testify on their own behalf. Mr. Verdadero states that they have come to a resolution; him and his wife have come to an agreement. He has three sets of pictures showing the gazebos that have already been consolidated and connected to each other. Mr. Kinneally states that he needs to mark them for the file. Mr. Verdadero states that there are three 

gazebos connected and there is a top view and shows where they are screwed together. The second set of pictures shows the hardware and how the other side is connected. The third group of pictures illustrates how they reinforced them with cement blocks. He states that they are permanent now that they are all nailed in. Mr. Kinneally asks if they obtained any permits from Piscataway Township for them yet; no they have not. 
Mr. Hinterstein would like to know if they still have the two sheds on the property; yes they do. He would like them to go to the building department and have the gazebos inspected. Mr. Hinterstein states that there are three (3)  individual units (gazebos) and feels that there are still five (5) accessory structures on the property. He feels that they need to come to a compromise and not cover the property with accessory structures; they’re allowed two, three could work. 
Mr. Kinneally would like to know the maximum size of an accessory structure. Mr. Hinterstein states that an accessory structure could not exceed 625 square feet; 25 x 25. Mr. Kinneally states that if you consider it one structure, they are still within the size; Mr. Hinterstein agrees. Mr. Verdadero states that all of the gazebos are 8’ x 10’. Mr. Hinterstein states that Mr. Kinneally makes a very good point; if you had one large accessory structure you could go bigger. He would like to know how much leeway do they have to get rid of one of the gazebos. Mrs. Keimel asks if they could keep the gazebos and get rid of one of the sheds; Mr. Hinterstein states that that would be acceptable. There are no issues with the sheds, just with the amount of accessory structures. Mr. Verdadero agrees to get rid of one of the sheds. Mr. Hinterstein states that they could get rid of the smaller shed and to make sure that they get building permits for the gazebos. Chairman Bleich asks if the Board has any questions of the applicant; none. Public portion open/closed. 
MOTION was made by Mrs. Keimel to Approve the application, second by Mr. Cahill. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Tillery, Roy O’Reggio and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

6.
18-ZB-26V
Ripal Patel




Bulk Variance




Block 9801, Lot 1.01, Zone R-20




1 Angela Court

Applicant is seeking a bulk variance to construct a 6’ fence and shed. 
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-501

Required – 60 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure

Proposed – 46 foot front yard setback for an accessory structure (shed) (Zirkel Avenue-unimproved)

21-619.1 Required – in any residential district, no wall or fence located within the front yard setback line shall consist of no more than 50 percent solid material and/or exceed 4 feet in height

Proposed – a 6 foot solid fence located 8 feet from the property line (Zirkel Avenue-unimproved)




Action to be taken prior to October 5, 2018

Ripal Patel, the applicant, is sworn in to testify on his own behalf. Mr. Patel states that they are here for 
two variances; one is for a 6’ high privacy fence and the other is to install a shed in the backyard that would be under 180 square feet. Mr. Hinterstein states that he has no comments for this application, just a variance for the fence and shed near a paper street. Chairman Bleich asks the Board if they have any questions, they do not. Public portion opened/closed.
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mrs. Keimel. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Tillery, Roy O’Reggio and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 

8.
18-ZB-20V
Performance Building Ent., LLC 




Bulk Variance




Block 11203, Lot 17, Zone R-10




230 Park Avenue




Applicant proposes to construct a 2nd story addition and a two-story addition 


with a 
garage to an existing single family home. 

VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-501 Required – 35 foot front yard setback

Proposed – 8.2 foot front yard setback (existing & proposed) 




Action to be taken prior to October 18, 2018




Attorney: Lawrence Sachs
Lawrence Sachs, attorney, is here to represent the applicant. He states that the property is located at 230 Park Avenue in Piscataway Township, block 11203, lot 17 in the R-10 zone. Performance Building Ent., LLC is the owner of the property; they were here in front of the Board a few months ago for a property on Academy Street. It was a similar type of application to fix and enlarge an existing house. The reason they are here this evening is because they need a variance for minimum front yard setback where 35 feet is required where 8.2 feet is existing. The new addition will be proposed starting at 15 feet, but after receiving Mr. Hinterstein’s staff report, they will be moving the new addition back as the Board sees fit.  
Peter Haborak, 235 Grove Street, Woodbridge, NJ is sworn in to testify; he is the principle owner of the business. Mr. Sachs asks Mr. Haborak if there is presently a house on the property; yes there is. Mr. Haborak states that the house is a single story ranch home 22 x 38 feet; 780 square feet. Mr. Sachs states that the proposal is to build a second story over the first floor and add an addition to the right side of the home. That will  make the home 2079 square feet; the new addition will include a garage, a half bath and a mud room; the garage will be able to accommodate one car. 
Mr. Sachs asks Mr. Haborak what will be located on the second floor. He states four (4) bedrooms, two (2) bathrooms and a laundry room. The first floor will remain a living room, dining room and a kitchen.  Mr. Haborak states that there must have been a front porch on the home that was eventually enclosed, they would like to open up the front porch and leave it as an open front porch. Mr. Sachs states that on the left side of the house, there is an existing dirt driveway that will be removed. There will be a new driveway on the right side of the home for the garage. Mr. Haborak states that he will be putting in a new apron for the driveway and sidewalk were needed. 
Mr. Sachs states that one of the comments in the staff report that they move the addition back 10 feet; they will agree. They will pave the  driveway and repair/replace any broken sidewalks as needed. Any broken curb will be replaced. They will install a clean out for the home as requested. Mr. Sachs states 
that they will comply with all of the recommendations set forth by Mr. Hinterstein. They will not trigger any rear yard setback issues by moving the house back the 10 feet as requested by Mr. Hintersetin. Public portion opened/closed. 
MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to Approve the application, second by Mr. Tillery. ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Mr. Tillery, Roy O’Reggio and Chairman Bleich voted yes on the motion. 
9.
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF JUNE 28, 
2018

(a)
18-ZB-14V, Chong F. Chen, 224 Kossuth Street-New SFD

(b)
18-ZB-15/16V, Saint Moses Anba Abraam Coptic Orthodox Church


ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mrs. Keimel and Roy O’Reggio vote yes to adopt the resolutions. 
10.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF JUNE 28, 2018

MOTION was made by Mr. Cahill to adopt the minutes; second by Mrs. Keimel. 


ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mr. Cahill, Mr. Tillery, Roy O’Reggio, Mrs. Keimel and Chairman 
Bleich vote yes on the motion.
11.
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION was made by Mr. Weisman to Adjourn the meeting; second by Mr. Patel. All in favor:
Mr. Cahill, Mrs. Keimel, Roy O’Reggio, Mr. Tillery  and Chairman Bleich vote yes.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:47 P.M.
Respectfully Submitted,
Laura A. Buckley
Zoning Board Recording Secretary for Shawn Cahill, Secretary
I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of July 12, 2018, same having been fully adopted by the Zoning Board of Adjustment of Piscataway on August 9, 2018.
_______________________________



Shawn Cahill, SECRETARY


______________________________

Allan Bleich, CHAIRMAN  
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